DRAFT                            BOARD OF SELECTMEN

 MEETING MINUTES
       Wednesday, December 16, 2015
 Called to Order: A meeting of the Swampscott Board of Selectman was held at the Swampscott Town Hall, 22 Monument Avenue, Swampscott, Mass at 7:00P.M.

Attendance:  Chairman, Naomi Dreeben, Vice Chair, Laura Spathanas, Selectman John Callahan, Matthew Strauss, Peter Spellios,, and Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator. 
Resident Comment / Machon School Property reuse.  
· Resident Sue Burgess spoke in favor of senior housing spoke on limited income for seniors and this would be a great way to have the senior citizens stay in Swampscott.
· Resident Mr. Whitney White would like to keep the property for good use. Mr. White has spoken to the Demolition Company on a cost estimate, spoke regarding on line buying for senior equipment for outside use.  

· Resident Maryanne McDermott commented that senior affordable housing is a great project.
· Resident Joan Hilario commented that the space should be kept as open space to build on in the future. 

· Resident Mr. Myron Stone commented that the Town needs more affordable senior housing and feels the Town has enough parks.

· Resident Ms. Ruth Hendrickson , does not want to give up the land, she feels that the residents gave up land for the High School and would prefer to keep the one acre and not to over build.

· Mary Webster, Chair of the Open Space Committee wrote a letter which was read by Chairman Dreeben. The letter states that the Open Space Committee would like s portion of the property be used for open space and a portion for public use. The Open Space Committee also states they believe the Town is need of senior housing. 
Open Discussion / Machon School Property re-use.  
Chairman Dreeben asked the Board for their thoughts on the Machon School project and what they would like on the RFP.  Starting the discussion on Open Space.  Selectman Dreeben read aloud the Zoning uses for the Machon Property.  
PRO’S:
· more park space

· Reduces density

· Owned by the Town

· Open space/ Recreation Plan 
Con’s:
· no on-going revenue

· Asbestos cleanup cost

Selectman Strauss would like to see the RFP loosened up. Selectman Strauss prefers an open RFP which would give more choices on the Machon School project.

Selectman Callahan does not want an open RFP

Selectman Callahan made a motion to for open space at the Machon School property, the motion was seconded by Selectman Spathanas. Selectman Dreeben, Selectman Strauss and Selectman Spellios opposed the motion. Motion failed.

Selectman Spellios commented that the motion was made premature. 

Open Discussion:

Tri Partite Agreement with Atlantic Crossing was openly discussed as follows:

· Town Council, Katie Klein spoke on the amendment to reduce the Bond. 

· Attorney Michael Callahan from the Atlantic Crossing spoke on the agreement. 
· Selectman Dreeben asked for an update on the infrastructure on the area. 
· Selectman Spellios inquires what would happen if their obligation is not fulfilled to the Town under both agreements.  Attorney Katie Klein will follow up with Tom Younger, Town Administrator on the agreement if it is not completed.
· Update on the possibility of returning to the Board for an extension of the agreement.
· Attorney Katie Klein asked if the Road in which the property is built on is going to be accepted as a public way by the Town.  Attorney Callahan stated that is the plan going forward.  
· Back taxes in the amount of approximately $43K are due to the Town and Attorney Michael Callahan stated it will be paid in full by January 1, 2016 and Mr. Younger will advise the Board if it does not get paid.  
Open Discussion/ Long Term Financial Planning: 
Selectman Spellios and Michael McClung, Chairman of the Article 6 Committee spoke on the following items:

· The need to afford the Master Plan 

· Look into where we have been in the last fifteen years financially and where the Town will be in the future. 

· New tax revenue growth –how is that enhanced for the future.

· Defect on the revenue side.

· Pension -2030 period unfunded retirement health care-not covered. 

· Need for more talk regarding free cash.

Discussion:
Thomas G. Younger, Town Administrator and Pete Kane, Town Planner, spoke on Governor Baker signing his first executive order on January 15, 2015, creating the Community Compact Cabinet.  
· Empowers the Lt. Governor Polito to be a champion for municipal issues.

· Voluntary mutual agreement

· Agree to implement at least one best practice.

· Reflect on needed areas of improvement

· Over a two year period to implement the best practices.

· Technical assistance

Votes of the Board:

The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the recommendation of the Traffic Study Committee to allow parking for six months for Hadley School employees on a temporary basis with the parking to be addressed by June 30, 2016, on the Town Hall side of Monument Avenue including notification to the Hadley School Principal, seconded by Selectman Spathanas.  
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas on the recommendation of the Traffic Study Committee to install a stop sign at the intersection at Pine Street and Railroad Avenue, including a stop line be placed, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Spathanas for the following meeting dates, 1/6/16, 1/20/16, 2/3/16, 2/24/16, 3/9/16, 3/23/16, 4/6/16 and 4/13/16, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the Verizon Settlement for Town Hall phones, seconded by Selectman Spathanas. 
Town Administrator’s Report: 

Thomas G. Younger spoke on the following Items:
· Birth Certificates and Death Certificate can now be ordered on line.
· Organizational Chart

· Town Hall events thanked employees.

· Business Development meeting.

· Storm Funding through FEMA without an amount as of today.

· ABCC (Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission) new rules need to be adopted through the Governor. 
Selectman’s Time:

Selectman Dreeben thanked and recognized the Recreation Director, Danielle Strauss for work on the recent Town activities such as the Ice skating rink on Town Hall and Breakfast with Santa.

Selectman Spathanas thanked the Swampscott Police Department for the annual Holiday Parade which they run every year. 
Adjournment: 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to adjourn meeting at 9:45PM seconded by Selectman Spathanas.   
Attest:

Maureen Shultz, 
Administrative Assistant 

